January 21, 2004

The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I left Australia in 1994. I am a foreign correspondent for an American newsmagazine and over the past ten years have lived in New Zealand, Kenya and now South Africa. My work takes me to some of the more far-flung places in the world. In the past couple of years I have spent time in Israel, Afghanistan, Somalia, Sudan, Yemen, and Iraq. Everywhere I have traveled I have met Aussies. In Afghanistan, just a few months after the capture of Kabul by pro-U.S. forces, I met what had to be one of the first tourists to the country since the fall of the Taliban. He was an Aussie accountant living in London with a passion for wrestling. Intending to visit a big wrestling tournament in Turkey he had decided to travel overland through Afghanistan and Iran mostly, he told me, “to see what it was really like in places where all the news happens.” In Somalia (and in Nairobi, where he often visited) I met an intrepid Australian who had set up a library in the center of war-torn Mogadishu. In Iraq I met up again with an Australian friend who, as the daughter of a Lebanese immigrant, was using her Arabic and her law training to help fix Iraq’s court system. Australians like to travel. We’re good at it. We’re flexible and adaptable and inquisitive. It’s part of what makes us Australian. 

If only one thing comes out of this inquiry I hope it will be a renewed appreciation for that spirit of adventure. Like many Australian expatriates, I sometimes despair that Australians at home see those who live outside the country as somehow no longer Australian—unpatriotic, even. What rubbish. I wish you all could have met Harold White, a wonderful man and pioneering Australian who died in January 2002 after an intruder attacked him in his house in the highlands just north of Nairobi. Harold had lived in Kenya most of his life having moved there with his father to farm in the 1920s. After living away for so long you might have thought Harold had forgotten Australia and lost touch with the land of his birth. But as soon as he spoke there was no doubt where he was from. His voice was unmistakably Australian. Even in his nineties he remained fiercely interested in Australian politics and its agricultural policies. He liked to argue about who was the best prime minister we ever had. He lamented the loss of a Radio Australia signal in East Africa. For Australian High Commissioners posted to Kenya, Harold was an adviser and friend. He read the ode at each ANZAC day. And standing in the early morning light at the war cemetery near Karen, his cracking voice reading the same words that had been spoken in cemeteries and around cenotaphs across our country a few hours earlier, I dare the disbelievers to try telling any of the assembled Aussies that they are less Australian for living abroad.

Practically, the Senate should look into making it easier for Australians living overseas to do such simple chores as registering babies, renewing driver’s licenses, and the like. An example: My American wife and I recently registered our baby daughter at the U.S. embassy and the Australian High Commission. At the U.S. embassy we had to fill out a couple of forms that registered her as an American citizen and then applied for a passport for her. The process took an hour or so and the passport arrived two weeks later. At the Australian High Commission I discovered I had to register her as a citizen and then wait the three weeks or so it takes for that process to be completed. Once the High Commission has received the citizenship papers I can then apply for a passport. But again it’s more complicated than for American babies. I cannot simply fill out the forms at the High Commission but must take them with me and have someone witness them, someone who has known the applicant (my baby) for 12 months or since birth. My wife and I have just moved to South Africa and hardly know anyone here. Who should we ask to guarantee that our daughter is who we say she is? I commented to the consular officer that the process would take at least two, perhaps three trips to the High Commission. You shouldn’t complain, I was told, some people have to fly from Botswana or Lesotho two or three times just to get this done. Why make it so hard on us? There must be a simpler way.

On the question of tax, I would encourage the Committee to look at the American system of giving expatriates a tax break up to a certain maximum salary every year in order to keep them within the domestic tax system. This would add to Australia’s revenue sources. Currently, someone who lives outside Australia is deemed a non-resident for taxation purposes. But by allowing non-residents (who don’t regularly use Australia roads or schools or hospitals) to earn up to, say $100,000 a year tax free, and then pay tax on anything above that, you may capture a group of Australians who would prefer to pay tax in Australia (and thus contribute to the country) and would gladly elect to stay in the Australian tax system over paying tax to some foreign government. Because of tax treaties the tax they do pay in Australia could then be counted as credit towards the country where they live. You’re not going to lose anything. These people are currently not paying tax in Australia. But you could well gain. A lot.

The voting system should also be examined. I find it strange that Australia, one of the few countries that has made it mandatory to vote, effectively shuts out hundreds of thousands of voters who live overseas and may not have the ability or the kind relatives to be able to maintain an Australian address and thus stay on the electoral roll. I think we should be looking at creative ways of allowing Australians living overseas to continue to vote. Perhaps the answer is a dedicated seat for Australians living abroad. Or perhaps seats centered on the state capitals could become special seats that include Australians living overseas. Expats, when registering with their local High Commission, would have to nominate the capital of the state they last lived in before leaving the country. People will have other ideas. The point is we should think laterally and sensibly. The goal would be to create a new system that would not distort voting patterns or upset one party or another, but allow Australians who still care passionately about the way their country is run to register their views every three years.

I wish you much luck with your inquiry and will follow the proceedings and findings with interest. I may live thousands of kilometres away but that does not dim my enthusiasm and love for the country I call home.

Yours sincerely,

Simon Robinson

Africa Bureau Chief

Time Magazine

Johannesburg

South Africa

